



                                         EXECUTIVE COUNCIL MEETING MINUTES

                                                                Monday 30th May, 2011

                                                                   9:00 a.m. - 5:00 p.m.
                                                        Asia Hotel, Bangkok, Thailand
Opening Ceremony: Introductions & Welcome
The Opening Ceremony of the ECM was well attended by VIPs representing Mahidol - Dr. Pensri Phijaisanit, Dr. Orapin -SG WHO Collaborating Centers in Thailand, Thai Academic Leaders -- Dean SPH Chulalongkorn University Dr. Surasak Taneepanichskul Dean SPH  Mahasarakam University - Dr. Somjit Supanatas, Deputy and Assistant Deans FPH Mahidol and Thai Professional Health leadership - PH. Association and national organizations.
The long standing and close relationship of Mahidol University Thailand was evident in the comments made by the host chair Dean Phitaya: Dr. Pensri, Dr. Somjit & Dr. Orapin all of whom had served as Visiting faculty at the School of Public Health, University of Hawaii. Additional commentary was made on the contributions APACPH  made in faculty development, enhancing doctoral programs of study and in supporting Mahidol University’s  Faculty of Public Health to become an internationally recognized in Global Health. Dr. Patrick traced University of Hawaii links to Health Development and Primary Health Care with WHO and UNICEF in Thailand that shaped the partnership with Mahidol University and the establishment of APACPH with Faculty of Public Health Mahidol University as a founder member. President Hokama thanked the hosts on behalf of APACPH (Messages and Agenda are provided in the Program Book).
A Group Photograph was taken.
Following the opening ceremony, President Tomiko Hokama called the Executive Council Meeting to order. She thanked Dr. Bambang Dean Faculty of Public Health, University of Indonesia who was invited to the ECM to address Accreditation issues and to share Bali APACPH conference experiences with colleagues from Yonsei University. 
ECM Documents were provided online by the Secretariat. Hard copies and additional late reports were made available by the local secretariat.
1. Attendance and Apologies 
    Present: Executive Council Members
    Dr. Tomiko Hokama

    Dr. Walter Patrick

    Dr. Mohd Amin Jalaludin
    Dr. Phitaya Charupoonphol

    Dr. Myongsei Sohn

    Dr. Hung-Yi Chiou 
    Dr. Young Moon Chae

    Dr. Indika Karunathilake
    Apologies:
    Dr. Masamine Jimba

    Dr. Low Wah Yun
    Dr. Shin-Han Tsai (representing Dr. Wen-Ta Chiu)
    Dr. Carl Anderson Johnson/Dr. Paula Palmer (USC)
    Dr. Fatma Lestari

    Dr. Samanta President KITT – Re: Indigenous Health Developments
    Invited Guests: 
    Dr. Bambang Wispriyono
    Dr. Charnchudhi Chanyasanha

    Miss Chrishanne Sebastiampillai (SG’s office)
    Dr. Pensri Phijaisanit

    Dr. Surasak Taneepanichskul

    Dr. Orapin

    Dr. Somjit Supanatas
2. Proxy: Dr. Jay Maddock participated with Miss Misty Pacheco Executive Officer by Skype from  China., Dr. Bruce Wilcox  served  by proxy when Dr. Maddock was not available. .
3. Confirmation of 2010 EBM, 2010 GA and 2011 MBM minutes
    Dr. Sohn moved to approve the Bali Executive Board Meeting, the General Assembly, and Hangzhou Management Board Meeting minutes. Dr. Phitaya seconded and the motion was approved subject to corrections. 

Reports from Officers

4. President Report
Dr. Hokama reported on the Hangzhou Management Board Meeting in which a new constitution and by-laws was ratified by the Management Board on behalf of the Executive Council as directed by the General Assembly in Bali.

Dr. Hokama reported that the Journal Committee was set-up at the Hangzhou meeting to develop a new contract with SAGE.  Members are Drs. Maddock, Amin, Low Wah Yun and Patrick.

5. Honorary Secretary Report
Dr. Maddock highlighted issues from the Hangzhou meeting such as the SAGE contract and accreditation. He reported on  the Sage Financial arrangements as reflected in the Financial report - balance sheet.
Dr. Maddock recommends the following costs for annual individual membership fees:
Low income countries/Middle/High, $75, 100 and 150, respectively.
He also requested action to close out matters related to the Melbourne Office. Dr. Patrick moved that as the Melbourne office is closed, the decision be formally communicated  to the Melbourne office and Monash University. Seconded by Dr. J. Maddock (proxy B. Wilcox). The motion was approved. Dr. Patrick commented that there needs final approval and closure on these matters at the GA.

Action: Melbourne office is officially closed and is to be so notified. The membership is also to be informed and action to be reported to the GA.
Organizational Matters: Dr. Patrick reported on the Annual Review of The Honolulu Secretariat (President, SG, Treasurer). The Secretariat is functioning quite well. Staffing is being strengthened. Website needs further development. The secretariat will seek help from members regarding the website. University Malaya has offered assistance and Dr. Amin has agreed to look into this.
Dr. Patrick moved that APACPH acknowledge the contributions of the Honolulu office and recommended to provide support for APACPH website establishment as the University of Hawaii -Public Health Sciences Department/Office of Public Health  is already meeting the operational cost with staffing, equipment and communications of the APACPH Secretariat in Honolulu.  

Action: APACPH acknowledges the contributions of University Hawaii/Office of Public Health Studies and will examine steps to provide technical and monetary support for developing the APACPH website.
6. Secretary General Report:
Membership
Membership Dues:

The Honolulu Office reported that only 5 institutions had paid the 2011 membership fee as of May 12th .  Each regional director was asked to follow-up with the member institutions. There were several comments from Council members regarding collection of membership dues. Dr. Amin informed that one Malaysian member institution asked him for clarification regarding payment of membership dues. The institution wanted to know if they have not paid their membership for a few years, do they have to pay the arrears as well as the current year’s membership dues. Dr. Patrick explained that it can be discussed and negotiated with the particular institution on an individual basis. The policy has been to at least get payment of dues for the previous year in addition to the current year’s membership dues.
Dr. Chiou requested the APACPH President to send a letter to member institutions to inform them about APACPH’s financial crisis and remind them that it is important for them to pay their membership fees. 

Dr. Phitaya suggested that it is necessary to present the financial report, APACPH activities and attractive information on APACPH activities explaining the benefits of membership in order to attract  new members. He noted that the APACPH web site should showcase on going activities attractively with the benefits of membership.
Dr. Indika as co-chair of the Finance Committee agreed to work with Dr. Chiou Treasurer to follow-up on contacting institutions notified by the President on dues as well as others on raising funds to improve our financial situation. He noted ECN will also assist in recruiting and fund raising.
Action: Concerted efforts to collect membership fees are to be made by the APACPH President/  Finance Committee/Regional Directors with the help of the Honolulu Secretariat. Benefits of membership as well as APACPH activities financial needs for priorities - student awards, research projects are to be presented on the website.
Decentralization of APACPH:

The decentralization of activities in APACPH is a central component and strategy in the new constitution. The relocation process of the APACPH secretariat had demonstrated the need to share resources and reduce the financial burden in maintaining the secretariat. Dr. Patrick overviewed the decentralization policy of Secretariat Activities and requested the 2 vice presidents (Dr. Phitaya & Dr. Sohn) to lead the decentralization to (i) Identify prospective/potential secretariat sites (ii) Initiate steps to strengthen such sites (iii) take steps to promote multi-country registration of APACPH in those countries.

Several positive comments were made with regard to such a development. Yonsei University already has a focal point in ICUH which could be further upgraded. Deputy Deans. Assistant Deans, Mahidol University had managed the APACPH secretariat before and now has the Regional Office and a Sub-secretariat and has the potential to develop a secretariat. Similarly there is potential in Indonesia with University of Indonesia serving as the focal point for several Public Health oriented Universities. Taipei Medical University has the Injury Prevention & Disaster Management Collaborating Center and the APACPH Global Health Ambassadors Program. Colombo Medical College has ECN and Medical/Public Health education Units with shared interests with APACPH. These units in the institutions concerned can support and further develop APACPH to decentralize activities and as appropriate even assume the function of a Secretariat over the next few years. Dr. Patrick noted that such an Organizational Development short to medium term strategy is necessary for APACPH to stabilize and improve performance with limited budgets.
Action: Dr. Indika to submit a proposal to the Management Board for developing a registered ECN office in Sri Lanka.
Action:  Drs. Phitaya and Sohn lead the decentralization process (Co Chairs) and Prof Patrick (SG office) serves to convene groups to move forward issues/decisions.
Dr. Wilcox presented an APACPH organization chart which he proposed to include the first APACPH sub-secretariat established in Thailand under the Regional Director, There were several queries as this was not the formally approved Organizational Chart based on the new constitution and membership of the Executive Council. It appeared to be a schematic representation for proposal development. It was noted that for management purposes there is only one APACPH secretariat. Dr. Chae requested that such an organizational chart should be updated and corrected to include developments in the composition of the Executive Committee Membership: such as the ICUH, APJPH, ECN etc.
Action: The Management Board to develop and update the APACPH organizational chart.
Dr. Wilcox informed the potential research and training programs through the APACPH Sub-secretariat/ from organizations such as the National Science Foundation.
Action: As a model  for decentralization efforts  in the future, the Sub-Regional Secretariat Activities need to be monitored by the Regional Director, Dean Phitaya and  President Elect Dr. Amin and reported for approval to the MBM.

Multi-Country Registration:

Dr. Indika reported that there are commonly two types of registrations: As an NGO and  as a Company. The NGO approach is the best option for APACPH to pursue in Sri Lanka.

Dr. Sohn an expert in international legal matters commented that although it may be necessary to  register APACPH in some countries, it maybe possible to transfer the Hawaii registration over to another country. It is worth exploring that option further.
Action: Suggest that Dr. Myongsei Sohn and Dr. Indika Karunathilake  consult with potential countries for Multi-country registration (Thailand, Sri Lanka Indonesia,  Malaysia, Korea) and advice the GA. 

NGO Status and Representation in WHO

Dr. Sohn commented that WHO is very much interested in working with SPH to achieve Millennium Development Goals 

Dr. Patrick noted that APACPH has a  Multi Regional membership structure (WPRO, SEARO, PAHO & EURO) - and global focus. APACPH has had close connections with DG/RD of WHO and have participated informally at World Health Assemblies representing expert committees (PHC etc) or as alternate government representatives. There has been significant recognition of APACPH’s work in areas such as PHC, MCH, SARS etc 

 Dr. Patrick recommended seeking approval from GA and submit an application for NGO registration status from WHO. 

Action: Drs. Sohn, Amin, Phitaya and Bambang to take the lead in this process to seek approval from GA and submit an application to WHO for NGO status. 
Accreditation:
Dr. Patrick confirmed the members of the Accreditation Committee that was set-up at Hangzhou Management Board Meeting on March 20th. 

Accreditation Committee: Chair Dr. Phitaya Charupoonphol; Co-Chair: Dr. Walter Patrick; members: Dr. Mohd Amin Jalaludin, Dr. Jason Maddock and Dr. Bambang Wispriyono. Additional Faculty experts will be incorporated.
Dr. Patrick moved that APACPH allocate USD$10,000 on Accreditation as seed resource for this year after membership dues collected. 

Dr. Phitaya seconded the motion. The motion was approved. 

Action: APACPH allocates USD$10,000 to the Accreditation programme.

The following are comments from council members on Accreditation;

Dr. Bambang presented on the National Accreditation System in Indonesia and the role of University of Indonesia. 

Dr. Phitaya presented the Thailand qualification framework by High Education Commission approval and commented that we need to listen to the needs of market/community for accreditation. A long time is needed to develop minimum criteria for PH education quality assurance.　
Dr. Indika suggested accreditation and quality assurance of Public Health Education in medical school is different. What role can APACPH take other than the existing national/international accreditation and medical school curriculum?
Dr. Patrick responded that we will review the criterion that is applicable in Asia.

Dr. Amin commented there are two QA (Quality Assurance) bodies/networks for medical curriculum in Malaysia. It is important that the committee review accreditation process in Thailand, Malaysia and Sri Lanka and report to the General Assembly
Dr. Sohn enquired on what kind/level of accreditation should be considered, whole school or specific accreditation?

Dr. Patrick commented that we need to consider that in terms of our priorities and countries e.g. -specialized programs versus overall health focus, vulnerable populations and locations. We need to redefine our mission. Accreditation is a starting process to improve teaching and training in our region. Therefore, APACPH focus in accreditation should be to include countries like Mongolia, Vietnam Laos and the Pacific Island Countries.
Action: Accreditation Committee reviews existing and applicable international accreditation for the MPH and PH Programs, and report at the Seoul Meeting.  
APACPH Global Health Ambassadors Program:

Dr. Wen Ta Chiu has requested Dr. Patrick, Dr. S.H.Tsai and Dr. H.Y.Chiou to further develop this program and has assured support. A consultative meeting is being planned  in Taipei shortly.

Dr. Tsai sent his regrets – inability to attend this meeting as he had a prior commitment to provide a keynote for a meeting in Germany. 

Dr. Chiou announced that Taiwan will be hosting a Health Forum to be held in Taipei on October 12th at which a special session will be conducted on the Health Ambassadors Program.
7.  Treasurer’s report 
Dr. Chiou commented that we need to search for funding sources and apply cost-off measures to run APACPH activities.
Report of Committee Chairs

8. Finance Committee - Dr. Hung-Yi Chiou/Dr. Indika Karunathilake (Co-Chair)
Action: Budget is allocated for 10k to APJPH office and accreditation committee, respectively.

9. Constitutional & Organizational Matters - Dr. Mohd Amin Jalaludin:
Dr. Amin reported on the latest changes in the APACPH constitution and organizational matters. Decentralizations issues should be followed up and discussed at the Seoul meeting.
10. Membership Committee - Dr. Masamine Jimba/Dr. Walter K. Patrick 
There were two site visit reports: Wuhan University by Drs. Maddock & Yuanan Lu, and Zhejiang University by Drs. Patrick & Maddock
Dr. Hokama reported that the Hangzhou Meeting (March 20th  , 2011) succeeded in the revitalizing China Member Institutions. Several Deans (School of Public Health/Medical Schools) and leading PH officials - Director Health Provincial, CDC director and others attended a special APACPH session where President Liming Li was presented with the APACPH Global Health Ambassador Award. He will lead our initiatives related to NCD. Dr. Yuanan Lu was appointed to serve as the Director APACPH Coordination activities China and assist in the coordination with the Beijing Regional Office for networking with our members in China.
Dr. Amin, Dr. Bambang & Dr. Phitaya reported on the Revitalization Initiative launched in Malaysia, Indonesia and Thailand. 
11. Program Committee Report – Drs. Indika Karunathilake/Bambang Wispriyono
 No special programme was proposed in 2011 from the committee.
Regional Directors Reports

12. Los Angeles, Office of the Americas – USA 

There was no report provided by Dr. Carl Anderson Johnson.
13.  Honolulu – Office of the Pacific – University of  Hawaii – 
       Refer to Honorary Secretary’s report

14.  Melbourne Regional Office - Monash University, Australia 
        There was no report provided by Dr. Brian Oldenburg

15.  Beijing Regional Office - Beijing Medical University/PMU, China 

There was a short report prepared provided Dr. Liming Li on the Hangzhou meeting and participation in China.
16.  Bangkok Regional Office, Mahidol University, Thailand 
       Dr. Phitaya Charupoonphol reported on activities at the Bangkok Regional Office.
17.  Tokyo Regional Office, University of Tokyo, Japan

Dr. Hokama reported on Dr. Masamine Jimba’s behalf. It is confirmed that the Tokyo office will collect individual and institutional membership fees and send them to the Honolulu Secretariat once a year. 
Other Reports

18.  Asia-Pacific Journal for Public Health - Drs Wah Yun/Patrick/Amin/Maddock
Dr. Patrick commented that Honolulu Office is trying to negotiate free access to Editorial and select full papers for members as part of membership benefits of APJPH online journal.

Dr. Amin reported that our Impact factor had improved. 6 issues / year are planned and if funds are made available by sponsors we will be able to publish a special issue on “Public Health and Disaster Management”. Dr. Patrick commented that we will not be able to support a special due to lack of funds and recommend that APACPH communicate with Dr. Tsai Director of the APACPH Collaborating Center on Injury Prevention & Disaster Management.

Action:  USD$10,000 was allocated to the Journal Office (Dr. Patrick proposed. Seconded by Dr. Amin).
19.  Academic Developmental Issue: Accreditation

This topic of the process of accreditation for the MPH and PH was discussed during the SG’s report.
Funding of US$10,000 has been allocated.
20.  ECN Report - Dr. Indika/Dr. Fatma

Dr. Indika reported on ECN activities: An ECN office was established at the Colombo Medical School. Recruitment of Individual Members progressing satisfactorily in several countries. An ECN website is established. The ECN contributions to APACPH has been substantial in the conduct of (i) Symposia (ii) Workshops (iii) Photo Exhibition at APACPH Conferences and APACPH/ECN Injury Prevention Workshop in Collaboration with WPRO and Yonsei University. ECN’s biggest challenging is to manage these activities with a tight budget. Dr. Patrick asked about membership fees for ECN members that have so far been free.
Action: Given the significant contributions made by ECN, an allocation US$3000 was proposed by Dr. Patrick and it was accepted unanimously
21. International Cyber University for Health (ICUH)
Drs. Sohn & Chae announced that ICUH will start its new degree programme. The new program needs an MOU and is open to university’s which are registered with the Government. 
Action: Dr. Sohn will present proposal for the new ICUH plan for offering formal programs with APACPH at the Seoul meeting.  
22.  APACPH Collaborating Centers of Excellence 

An overview of the Collaborating Centers was presented.(i) Injury Prevention & Disaster Management (ii) Oral Health & Cancer Prevention (iii) Rural & Island Health and (iv) Peace & Health. One on Indigenous Health is being developed in collaboration with KIIT.

Dr. Patrick noted the importance of providing information and visibility to APACPH activities including that at the Centers. The Collaborating Centre of Excellence in Oral Health & Cancer Prevention has created its webpage hosted in the Kaohsiung Medical University’s website. It is functioning since May. Dr. Patrick reiterated that the other collaborating centers of excellence should also have a webpage on their university’s website with links to our APACPH website. This will enhance networking.

Action:  To Review the APACPH website and link with other sites developed by members -  Collaborating Centers, ECN etc.
Dr. Tomiko responded that University of Ryukyus has just created their webpage prior to this ECM and Universiti Malaysia Sabah has also done a website which is currently being fine tuned.
Dr. Patrick thanked Dr. Krishnan (formerly attached to University Malaya) for his contribution in assisting to set up the first APACPH Collaborating Centre of Excellence in Injury Prevention & Disaster Management (2003).
23.  APACPH Conference Planning Committee - SG/President/Dr. Indika/Dr. Myongsei 
Sohn/Dr. Young Moon Chae. 

Report presented by Dr Myongsei Sohn and Dr. Young Moon Chae.
24.  Seoul 2011 – 43rd Conference: Oct. 20-22, 2011
Dr. Sohn, Chair of the Seoul Conference Committee presented an overview of the 43rd annual conference: Executive Council, General Assembly, President & Deans Meeting, Pre-conference workshops, Gala Dinner, Han River Cruise, Closing ceremony, post-conference workshop and participants from WHO, and financial support from private organizations for symposium.  
The WHO/Regional Director will provide the keynote. There was a request to hold part of the conference session at the new Yonsei Campus near the airport to highlight the opportunities for Global Education and Development of ICUH. Logistics and the attractiveness of the facilities at of the Severance Hospital complex in Yonsei University were the main reasons to hold the conference at the main campus.
Dr. Chae, Chair of Scientific Committee presented the schedule of the meeting: keynote speech, 3 workshops, 12 symposium and 22 oral sessions. Abstract submission was extended until June 15th.  Conference attendance is high from Indonesia, Thailand and China. They  are the top 3 countries who have submitted the most abstract.
Dr. Chae informed council members that they are having problems getting sponsors for some of the workshop and symposiums. Dr. Amin and Dr. Patrick both suggested to Dr. Chae that the Pre-conference workshop on Religion, Culture & Health (Wednesday, 19 October) be made a symposium as it is an important topic. Since Dr. Chae mentioned that they are having difficulty in finding a sponsor for this pre-conference and the symposium on Peace & Health, both Dr. Amin & Dr. Patrick offered to find sponsors. Furthermore, Dr. Amin suggested that the Peace & Health symposium be combined with the Religion, Culture & Health symposium. Therefore, it was agreed that the symposium be renamed “Religion, Culture, Peace & Health” since all 4 areas are quite closely related and impact on each other.
The Peace and Health Symposium Series published over the last few years will be continued and funds will be from donors.
Action: To seek donor support for Peace & Health Publication

Dr. Chae proposed that the Conference special issue for selected paper be considered; Supplementary issue needs USD$15,000 per issue. Dr. Wilcox suggested if it is possible to submit a special issue within regular issues. 

Dr. Indika will collaborate with Kremlin on the post-conference workshop.

Dr. Patrick proposed that Dr. Kenji Hayashi to be invited as co-chair of the symposium on Disaster Management so that he can share about the recent Japan Triple Disaster.
Dr. Chae commented that he had tried to get Dr. Paula Palmer but there had been no response for quite a long time. Dr. Patrick suggested he will also contact her but recommended that Dr. Jason Maddock be the Chair for the Symposium on Health Promotion as that is an area of his  expertise.
Dr. Chae mentioned that President Kim has suggested that President/Dean’s meeting is more suitable title for the meeting. It was accepted. Dr. Myongsei Sohn and Dr. Patrick will coordinate that session.
Support for the APACPH conference was discussed. Even though APACPH funds are low the conference is our major activity for the year. Dr. Patrick noted that as APACPH Conference Committee co-chair, he is aware of the shortfall of promised support for the 43rd APACPH conference in Seoul and the difficulties the organizers are facing to support speakers, students etc. APACPH has regularly supported the conferences in many ways: individual or institutional member support especially from the APACPH leadership. There was always an APACPH contribution ranging from $5-10K. He recommended that at least $5000 be allocated to support the Seoul conference including student/junior faculty participant awards. There was consensus and support for this suggestion and as there was no objection, it was approved. This was dependent on the availability of funds.
25.  Global Health Forum (May 31, 2011)
Dr. Charnchudhi explained about the revised schedule for the Global Health Forum tomorrow,  May 31, 2011. There are 3 sessions: Disaster Management, Emerging Public Health Issues, Global Health Education. 
       Dr. Sohn’s new title for his presentation at the forum is “Human right for the people living with AIDS” which will be presented by Dr. Chae on his behalf.
26.  Future Meetings:

ECM in Seoul on October 18th.

Dr. Patrick announced about the ECM in Honolulu, June 2012 (provisional).
Dr. Indika presented the 44rd APACPH Conference Report: Conference dates/venue: 
14 – 17 October 2012 at the Cinnamon Grand Hotel and the theme of the conference is “Beyond the UN Millennium Development Goals”.  
Dr. Patrick briefly mentioned that 2012/2013 ECM/Global Health Conference at KIIT was 
proposed from KIIT University.
Action: Dr. Patrick will follow-up on the proposal to host 2012 meeting from KIIT University.
27.  Other Matters
Dr. Hokama conveyed that Dr. Hayashi wished us a very successful meeting 
The President and ECM thanked Dr. Phitaya for organizing the meeting on such a short notice.
Dr. Phitaya invited Executive Council Members to a tour of the new Faculty of Public Health facilities and the location of Dean’s and Global Health offices. 
The Executive Council Meeting was adjourned at 5:00 P.M.
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